
 
Memorandum 

Florida Department of  
Environmental Protection 

ENFORCEMENT MEETING DOCUMENTATION 
 
 
Attendees:  See attached List  
 
Location:  NWD PCB DEP Office  Date:  May 29, 2009   Time:    10:30 A.M.  
 
Subject:  Enforcement of alleged violations at Bay Line RR of Panama City  
 
Meeting Requested By:  FDEP  
 
Meeting Objectives:  To discuss enforcement action being taken by DEP.  
  
Notes:   
     The meeting was opened with introductions of the participants.  Jim Byer provided 
an explanation of the two phases of the meeting, first to discuss contents of the 
inspection report for accuracy and provide an opportunity to provide additional 
information or any circumstances regarding the case.  Second is to discuss the proposed 
resolution to the issues determined and the possibility of a voluntary mutual 
agreement. 
 
     Jim Byer provided everyone with a copies of the previous inspection instances of 
similar issues and the most recent inspection report with alleged violations cited.  Bay 
Line RR (BLRR) representative, Mr. Michael Taylor was asked to review the inspection 
report and the alleged violations cited for any inaccuracies.  The first violation for 
failure to have proper liability insurance was discussed.  Department representatives 
had obtained a copy of BLRR’s current insurance coverage as provided by the insurer, 
Marsh – Lexington Insurance Company.  All three remaining alleged violations were 
discussed and BLRR provided copies of 8700-12FL notification and annual report sent 
to HWRS in Tallahassee subsequent to the inspection of April 23, 2009.  It was mutually 
agreed by DEP and BLRR representative to eliminate alleged violations for failure to 
maintain current insurance required for a HW Transporter. 
 
     Jim Byer explained that Florida DEP has EPA-delegated authority to enforce the 
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act program.  He mentioned that EPA oversees 
the program and has provided DEP with compliance and enforcement guidance and 
then explained the characterization process and the application to each of the three 
remaining alleged violations.  He further explained and identified the associated 
penalties derived from the penalty matrix.  The penalty for the remaining three 
violations was selected from the top of the penalty range in each case because of a 



history of non-compliance by BLRR for these same issues.  BLRR had no additional facts 
or information to consider in determination of the civil penalty. 
      
  
Agreements/Conclusions Reached: 
 

• DEP would propose a settlement in the form of a short form consent order, to be 
sent to BLRR within 30 days. 

• The proposal would have a civil penalty of $4,510 and Department costs of $250. 
• Payment of Department cost and civil penalty would be made within 60 days. 
• BLRR would correct all alleged violations and follow up review of the records would be 

conducted to confirm compliance. 
• BLRR was given the option to propose a P2 Project for possible penalty offset.  The 

proposal by BLRR will be evaluated by the Department within 30 days.  
 
  
 
 
 Prepared by:  James Byer      
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